Minutes

New York Faculty Council

Meeting: April 2, 2007
Multipurpose Room, B Level, 1 Pace Plaza

Call to order: 
Vincent Barrella, Chair, called the meeting to order at 12:26pm.
Prior minutes: 
Minutes from the March 5, 2007 meeting were approved. 

Executive session: 

Nancy Reagin moved that the NYFC go into executive session. Wiley Mangum seconded the motion. The motion carried and the NYFC went into executive session. 
During the executive session, two resolutions (appended) and a cover letter were passed. The NYFC and WFC will submit these to the President and the Board after they are approved by both bodies.

Resolution 1, point three, was amended to read: 
Point 3: Neither the president nor the provost will implement any cuts to the budgets of the Academic schools of the University beyond savings occasioned by retirements;

The point was called to question, seconded, and passed, with one abstention. 
The cover letter was amended in that the segment which read “for more than 10 years” was amended to say “for a period of many years.” 

This amendment was called to a vote, and was passed unanimously by the council, with no abstentions. 

A final discussion was held on resolution 2, and a correction was suggested on the last point, which read “WHEREAS, the University has proposed paying a stipend equal to one percent (1%) of their current salary to employees earning $50,000 in lieu of any salary increase.” 
With the correction, the point now reads, “WHEREAS, the University has proposed paying a stipend equal to one percent (1%) of their current salary to employees earning less than $50,000 in lieu of any salary increase.”
This amendment was called to question, and was carried, with one abstention

A proposal was then put forward that the provost search be suspended. A brief discussion then ensued regarding whether the NYFC had the quorum required to vote on the proposal. A count was conducted, and it was found that the NYFC did have a quorum, and was thus able to vote on the proposal. 

The motion was called to question and seconded, but was defeated in a vote of 6 for, 22 against.  
The last point of business discussed in executive session was the slate on standing committees sent to all NYFC members by Dan Tinkelman. A vote was conducted regarding acceptance of the slate of candidates. This vote was carried, and Secretary Tinkelman is thus required to send out ballots for the voting process. 

A motion was then made to end executive session, was seconded and carried. The NYFC thus ended its executive session and invited President Caputo to deliver his report. 

President Caputo’s report: 

President Caputo began by conveying his best wishes for Passover and Easter. 
He reported that two student groups recently received honors. Model UN team received an unprecedented number of firsts. Beta Alpha Psi won a regional competition as well. 

President Caputo also reported on two new items.

1) The University will be implementing a whistle-blower policy, which gives employees of the university access to a neutral third party through a 1-800 number. This number, and the program itself, will be more formally announced at a later date. 

2) The University is phasing in a new conflict of interest and gift policy. Initially, the policy will apply to officers and managers of the university, which includes  department chairs and deans initially. This new procedure goes a step further than the current policy. Everyone will be asked to complete a self-audit once a year to disclose any potential conflict of interest. Policy will be changed to reflect that no gifts of any value are to be accepted; currently can only accept gifts of “nominal value.” While the policy will initially only apply to officers and managers of the university, it will also be sent to the chairs of the faculty council for comment and discussion regarding whether the policy can be appropriately implemented for faculty as well. 
A discussion ensued about point 2, with several questions addressing whether department chairs should be considered “managers” or faculty. President Caputo stressed that the policy was not initially developed for use only with the faculty, but for the entire university. Faculty members present stressed that the policy would have to be discussed with the Faculty Affairs committee and then within the NYFC more generally. 
President Caputo responded by asking faculty to wait to see the proposal, and stressed that it would not be implemented for faculty without faculty approval. He also said that he would reconsider whether not to include department chairs in its first wave of implementation. 
President Caputo concluded his report by commenting on two ‘continuing’ items:

1) The committee working on the student code of conduct has completed its work and has given him a draft, which will be forwarded to each of the faculty councils for review. He asks this material be expedited, as he would like to get it on the Board’s agenda for May or September. To do this, he would need to receive a response by the middle part of June, at the latest, to put it up for discussion in September. 

2) The Attorney General of New York continues to investigate “revenue sharing” and student loan lenders at local universities. Pace was contacted around first of February to provide a report on our practices, which did not include a revenue sharing aspect. Two years ago Pace contracted with Sallie Mae to answer to calls to OSA; however these calls only went to Sallie Mae as overflow from OSA line. However, callers were not informed that they were speaker to lenders from Sallie Mae, which was a point of concern for the AG. 

After completing these two items, President Caputo was asked to provide a progress report on enrollment management and recruitment. He relayed the following information. 

Since last year we have experienced: 

-  a 1-2% increase in applications
-  a 25% increase in admitted students

-  a  50% ahead of terms of deposits, when compared with last year
Additionally, students have received financial aid packages; about 3000 packages are out now. While administrators are “cautiously optimistic” regarding enrollments, the conversion events taking place on April 15 and 16 will prove absolutely crucial. 
President Caputo also commented on possible budget reductions by commenting that while some cuts appeared straightforward—such as cuts to further development of Internet2—they were complicated by the fact that Pace has a contractual agreement that must be met for several more months before cost savings will be seen. Additionally, he still has to meet with the Student Government Association and the Administrative Staff Councils to discuss their concerns before coming to any decisions. He cautioned the faculty that such decisions may not be made until the week of April 24th or even May 1st. 

A variety of questions regarding course offerings and teaching loads were then offered by faculty, and were addressed by Interim Provost Geoff Brackett, who commented that issues regarding increased teaching loads were being discussed with, and decided by, academic deans of each college or school. Faculty should attain more specific information from this source. 

President Caputo then ended his report by commenting that the pile driving project underway on the Ratner/Gehry building across the street would be ending by the end of April. The university has sought to attain more detailed information from the developer. Additionally, President Caputo thanked faculty and the ad-hoc committees for the hard work in which they have engaged during difficult times. 

Grievance committees: 
A brief, final discussion was held regarding the status of the grievance and appeals committee, which was newly elected in January for a two-year term. Dan Baugher presented a brief background history of the committee, and explained that the election had taken place at that time due to “burn out” from the previous committee, which had asked to be replaced. He requested that faculty not hold a new election for this committee in conjunction with the elections being held for other standing committees, as there is a learning curve involved, and the group will need some time to get up to speed on how to handle appeals cases. 
CDFPT appeals: 
Because the Council did not have a quorum, it was decided that a new committee could not be elected during the meeting. An e-mail ballot will be conducted instead. 
Adjournment: 
A move was made to adjourn, was seconded, and was thus adjourned at 2:38pm. 
Attendance: 
	
	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	
	Alberi, Mary
	History

	
	Anderson, Dennis 
	CSIS

	
	Antognini, Walter 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	
	Athanasopoulos, Demosthenes
	Chemistry

	
	Barrella, Vincent 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	
	Baugher, Daniel 
	Management and Management Science

	
	Berg, Abbey 
	Communication Studies

	
	Blum, Howard 
	Computer Science

	
	Blumberg, Barbara 
	History

	
	Bova, Ann Marie
	Undergraduate Studies

	
	Byrne, John C.
	Management and Management Science

	
	Chapman, Robert 
	Philosophy / Religious Studies

	
	Chung, Kwang-Hyun 
	Accounting

	
	Colman, Gregory
	Economics

	
	Dai, Zhaohua
	Chemistry

	
	Ducasse, Edgar 
	Information Systems

	
	Dutta Gupta, Shamita
	Mathematics

	
	Ekstrom, David 
	Nursing

	
	El Adawy, Zaki 
	Management and Management Science

	
	Farber, Lisa 
	Fine Arts

	
	Fernandez, Madeline
	Psychology

	
	Foerster, Amy 
	Sociology / Anthropology

	
	Gale, Judith 
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	
	Gloster-Coates, Patricia 
	History

	
	Gopalakrishna, Pradeep 
	Marketing

	
	Gottesfeld, Linda
	Fine Arts

	 
	Grossman, Fred 
	Information Systems

	 
	Henthorne, Tom 
	English

	
	Herritt, Linda
	Fine Arts

	 
	Jay, Karla 
	English

	 
	Johnson, Donna 
	History

	
	Krauss, Herbert
	Psychology

	
	Lala, Vishal                         
	Lubin School of Business

	
	Lamartina-Lens, Iride
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	 
	Le Vine, Saul
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	 
	Lee, Joseph  Tse-Hei
	History

	 
	Lee, Picheng
	Accounting

	 
	Mangum, Wiley
	Management and Management Science

	
	Murphy, Mary Ann
	Communication Studies

	 
	Niu, Weihua
	Psychology

	 
	O’Sullivan, Thomas
	Philosophy and Religious Studies

	 
	Offutt, William
	History/ Honors Program

	
	Parker, Scott C.
	Performing Arts

	
	Quest, Linda
	Political Science

	
	Quintas, Louis
	Mathematics

	
	Rafferty, Yvonne
	Psychology

	
	Rahman, Noushi
	Management and Management Science

	
	Raubicheck, Walter
	English

	
	Ray, Ipshita                                
	Lubin School of Business

	
	Reagin, Nancy
	History/Women’s Studies

	
	Rizzo, JaimeLee Iolani 
	Chemistry and Physical Sciences

	
	Rogers, Amy
	Performing Arts

	
	Roland, Joan
	History

	
	Salerno, Roger
	Sociology /Anthropology

	
	Sandler, Dennis
	Marketing

	
	Sawalha, Aseel
	Sociology/Anthropology

	
	Sharkey, John
	Dyson

	 
	Shin, Namchul
	CSIS

	 
	Stokes, John
	Psychology

	 
	Szenberg, Michael
	Finance

	 
	Taiani, Geraldine
	Mathematics

	 
	Tang, Charles
	Accounting

	
	Ward, Alfred
	Psychology

	 
	Winkler, Hsui-lin L.
	Information Systems

	 
	Woertendyke, Ruis
	Theater / Fine Arts

	 
	Yasik, Anastasia
	Psychology


	GUESTS
	Department / Unit / Office

	Marvin Preiss
	Chemistry

	John S. Pawlowski
	Biology

	Gregory Julian
	Poli Sci/bi-campus chair

	Joe Ryan
	

	Joseph DiBenedetio
	Accounting

	Joe Franco
	Dyson


